

GRANTS DETERMINATION (CABINET) SUBCOMMITTEE

SECOND SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA

MAYOR

Mayor John Biggs

MEMBERS

Councillor Sirajul Islam (Statutory Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for

Housing Management & Performance)

Councillor Rachael Saunders Deputy Mayor and Cabinet Member for Education

& Children's Services

Councillor Asma Begum (Cabinet Member for Culture)

Deputies:

Councillor David Edgar

[The quorum for the meeting is 3 Members]

MEETING DETAILS

Tuesday, 14 February 2017 at 5.00 p.m.
MP702, 7th Floor, Town Hall, Mulberry Place, 5 Clove Crescent, London
E14 2BG.

The meeting is open to the public to attend.

Further Information

The public are welcome to attend meetings of the Grants Determination Sub-Committee.

Contact for further enquiries:

Antonella Burgio, Senior Committee Services Officer, Town Hall, Mulberry Place, 5 Clove Crescent, London, E14 2BG

Tel: 020 7364 4881

E-mail: antonella.burgio@towerhamlets.gov.uk Web:http://www.towerhamlets.gov.uk/committee

Scan this code for an electronic agenda:



4. CONSIDERATION OF PUBLIC SUBMISSIONS

Consideration of any written comments received from members of the public in relation to any of the reports on the agenda. (Pages 1 - 8)

[Any submissions should be sent to the clerk listed on the agenda front page by 5pm the day before the meeting]

6.3 Mainstream Grant monitoring report - Update (Pages 9 - 20)

The next meeting will be held at Tuesday, 14 March 2017 and MP702, 7th Floor, Town Hall, Mulberry Place, 5 Clove Crescent, London E14 2BG.



Agenda Item 4.



Tower Hamlets CVS St Margaret's House 15a Old Ford Road London E2 9PL tel: 020 8980 8427 admin@thcvs.org.uk www.thcvs.org.uk

13th February 2017

Mayor John Biggs **London Borough of Tower Hamlets** Mulberry Place 5 Clove Crescent London E14 2BG

CC: Will Tuckley, Ann Sutcliffe, Zena Cooke, Steve Hill, Cllr Saunders, Cllr Edgar, Cllr Pierce.

Dear Mayor Biggs,

We are writing to you in response to the most recent MSG Project Performance Report, which notes that four of the organisations that were discussed at the last Grants Determination meeting are now classified as red rated because of premises related issues. Given that these organisations are now mostly in the process of negotiating new leases with the council, I would also like to highlight some wider concerns by other, non-MSG funded organisations (all based in council owned premises that aren't on the 'community buildings list') that have arisen recently. I consider it appropriate to write to you now on this topic because of your unique ability to address what appear to be conflicting priorities in different directorates of the council. I describe below the issues and at the end of this letter set out a proposed three point action plan for addressing them.

Since the last Grants Determination meeting on January 17th, a number of organisations, MSG funded and otherwise, have contacted THCVS to ask for help and to express their concerns about new arrangements being imposed on them by the council's property team. Each situation is of course different, but some common issues have emerged:

A disparity between VCS organisations creating a sense of an uneven playing field, with some discussions focussing on market rent and some on community rent. The reason given for the focus on market rent, rather that the £14.50/sq ft community rent agreed last year at Cabinet, has been that some VCS organisations are renting space in council-owned buildings which are not 'community buildings', i.e they do not appear on the community buildings list that went to cabinet in November 2015.

However, as I raised in my letter of Jan 17th, throughout last year's Community Buildings review voluntary sector representatives at the premises forum repeatedly highlighted that the key factor at play was the actual or potential usage of the buildings rather than their designation. We had been led to believe that this principle had been taken on board, and at that time were told that officers were just "dealing with community buildings first".



Tower Hamlets CVS St Margaret's House 15a Old Ford Road London E2 9PL tel: 020 8980 8427 admin@thcvs.org.uk www.thcvs.org.uk

- Pressure on organisations to sign leases with very little time for discussion or negotiation. Organisations need time to prepare, especially if they need to access legal advice on lease conditions and consider their options at board level. This is especially true for organisations that have not previously been aware there would be issues around their lease arrangements.
- Little or no reference to the community benefit offset; the mechanism for rent reduction that was also discussed by the premises forum, working group and Cabinet last year. Scope for the application of this offset has not been mentioned in leases, and there has been no information about when the community benefit assessment process will be set up or from what point when the discount might apply.
 - This lack of information about the offset means that organisations currently feeling under pressure to sign leases quickly are therefore unable to predict with any sort of certainty what the real costs of occupying their premises will be; i.e. whether the rental figure is fixed, or, if a discount might apply, whether it will be backdated to the start of the lease. There is a big difference between committing to a lease for 100% of the rental value and one for 20% of the rental value.
- Substantial and unexpected increases in rent, threatening the viability of local VCS organisations. One organisation, Real, based at Jack Dash House, has recently been asked to accept a rent increase of approximately 1700% (from £8,000 to £136,000 per annum) commencing in April this year. An increase of this scale will seriously threaten their ability to deliver services to local people and threatens their viability as an organisation altogether. Organisations need time to prepare, plan and change their business and operating model if they are to cope with such large rents.

We understand that the council is keen to enter into 'appropriate property agreements' with all voluntary organisations occupying council premises, and agree that such arrangements have the potential to bring much needed stability to the voluntary sector at a time of increasing need and uncertainty. However, we question why what constitutes an 'appropriate arrangement' appears already to be varying so widely across the borough.

We also believe that further consideration needs to be given to transitional arrangements for organisations that have built their current operating model based on an expectation of continuing current arrangements, but now find those operating models unworkable because of the changes being imposed very quickly.

The vision outlined in the council's Voluntary Sector Strategy is for 'an independent and sustainable voluntary and community sector, taking a place based, collaborative approach to working with the council and partners to meet the needs of local people'. Access to affordable, accessible sustainable premises will be key to the success of this vision, and the council's immediate objective of regularising lease arrangements should not come at the



Tower Hamlets CVS St Margaret's House 15a Old Ford Road London E2 9PL tel: 020 8980 8427 admin@thcvs.org.uk www.thcvs.org.uk

expense of its commitment to sustainability, co-production and open and transparent working.

We therefore request that you:

- 1. Allow all voluntary and community sector organisations in council owned premises the chance to negotiate a lease at the community rent (effectively market rent for D1 usage, £14.50 per sq/ft) with, where appropriate, the possibility of the 80% community benefit offset, rather than only allowing those in buildings that have historically been part of the 'community estate' to access this opportunity.
- 2. Allow reasonable time for new arrangements to be agreed and negotiations to take place, allowing for staged increases as appropriate, and in particular where an offset is not applicable.
- 3. Continue to work with the voluntary sector through the premises forum and other appropriate mechanisms, bringing Asset Management and the Third Sector team together with colleagues from local organisations in order to better co-produce the processes, policies and systems that will make the new Community Buildings Strategy a success for Tower Hamlets.

Thank you for taking the time to consider this letter.

Sincerely,

Gemma Cossins,

Interim CEO



Antonella Burgio

From: Jane Caldwell < Jane.Caldwell

Sent: 13 February 2017 16:54
To: Antonella Burgio
Cc: Joycelyn Hayford

Subject: Grant determination cabinet meeting 14th Feb

Dear Antonella,

I would like to put on record that I support the submission by BWH&FS, the terms of which also apply to AUKEL. I will be coming to the meeting tomorrow.

Many thanks Jane

Jane Caldwell

Chief Executive

82 Russia Lane, London E2 9LU







This message may contain confidential information. If you are not the intended recipient please inform the sender that you have received the message in error before deleting it. Please do not disclose, copy or distribute information in this e-mail or take any action in reliance on its contents: to do so is strictly prohibited and may be unlawful.

Thank you for your co-operation.

Registered charity number 1144535, Company number 7687015, CQC provider number 1-101643363

Please consider the environment before printing this email – only print emails if absolutely necessary.



12 February 2017

Attention to Abu Sufian

Third Sector
London Borough of Tower Hamlets
5 Clove Crescents
London E14 2BG

RE: CEG Mainstream Grants

Further to my letter dated 15 December 2016 I am writing to the council which owes our organisation Berner football Academy last 4 quarter payment of £6045.00 and Harkness Luncheon Club payment £11040.00 up to 31st October 2016

As you know we have provided continues reports we were never worn by the council to discontinue the projects until we receive any funding, therefore we continued the project and paid salary to staffs and usual expenditures

The total funding shall be pay by the council to Children Education Group which are £17085.00 This amount we are seeking to pay by the MSG immediately.

Furthermore we have received Letter dated 16th January 2017 from Steve Copper given two options to our organisation

- 1. leave the organisation or take slots to another community centre
- 2. Pay £12500 to stay in your centre.

The Market rent was set out after the grant approved and budget was set out for the project where we do not have chance to apply for the rent on MSG

We are very disappointed that the previous year Market rent £14500 and current year Market rent £16000 and after rent reduction we shall agree on £12500, we need full explanation of this manipulation Market rent and moving our base organisation to another place.

As you know we carried a supplementary education License since 1992 and we think which are still valid that license never been withdrawn.

We would like to hear from our Mayor John Biggs and our MP Rushnara Ali of these two options set out by your commissioners which mention on the letter.

We as a trustee do not believe the commissioners decision, we believe on good and positive decision which helped our communities, elderly men and women and children who are benefitting from this organisation since 1992

Our Projects:

Mother Tongue Education Project, Harkness Luncheon Club, Home Work Study Support Club, Bangla Drama School, Berner Football Academy, Din Fitness Club, Women's Day Centre, Saturday Art Club, Saturday Girls Club, Creative Media, Memory Recall Show, Berner News Furthermore we would like to inform you that we will be able to raise about £6000 towards the rent from fees and hall hire, we would like to resume our elderly projects soon as we received the MSG, Also if we received the owing grants we can carry out until the current MSG period

I hope the council make appropriate decision to provide services to our elderly generation and general community

Thank You I look forward hearing from you from soon as possible

Yours faithfully,

Jamalur Rahman Chairperson (Trustee)

CC. Principal Asset Manager Steve Cooper

CC. Mayor John Biggs CC. MP Rushnara Ali

Grants Determination (Cabinet) Sub-Committee Report 14 February 2017



Classification: Unrestricted

Report of: Zena Cooke, Corporate Director Resources

MSG Project Performance Addendum Report – Period 5 – October to December 2016 (item 6.3)

Lead Member	Rachel Saunders
Originating Officer(s)	Steve Hill
Wards affected	All wards
Key Decision?	No
Community Plan Theme	One Tower Hamlets

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This addendum to agenda item report 6.3 gives the Grants Determination (Cabinet) Sub-Committee an update on the grants recipients that were identified as being based in Council buildings.

This addendum also provides an update on the Amber performance rated projects that were reviewed at Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel on 9th February 2017.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

The Grants Determination Sub-Committee are recommended to:

1. Consider the report and agree to the recommendations as detailed 3.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.5, 3.6, 3.7, 3.8, 3.9, 3.10, 3.12, 3.13, 3.14, 3.15, 3.16 3.17, 3.18, 3.19 and 3.20.

1. REASONS FOR THE DECISIONS

- 1.1 To comply with Commissioners instructions that no funding be released to Mainstream Grants recipients based in council buildings until an appropriate property agreement is in place.
- 1.2 Regular performance updates ensure that the MSG Themes and individual projects are on track to achieve the targeted outcomes.
- 1.3 Any issues that raise concerns can be addressed and appropriate remedial actions agreed. Where necessary, this could include the reduction, withdrawal or reallocation of funds to ensure that the overall Programme is making the most effective use of resources and maximising the potential achievement of

agreed aims and objectives.

2. ALTERNATIVE OPTIONS

2.1 The Grants Determination Sub-Committee may wish to request further information or alter the recommendations detailed in 3.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.5, 3.6, 3.7, 3.8, 3.9, 3.10, 3.12, 3.13, 3.14, 3.15, 3.16 3.17, 3.18, 3.19 and 3.20.

3. DETAILS OF REPORT

3.1 Monitoring of Mainstream Grants recipients identified the following organisations in council buildings which are not classed as community buildings. For each of these organisations the current status, when a lease is expected to be in place and recommendations to The Grants Determination Sub-Committee are detailed.

The organisations are:

3.2 Children's Education Group

A final letter issued by the council's Asset Management Team to CEG on the 16th January 2017 sets out two options for the organisation – the option of entering into a lease and paying the appropriate rent at Harkness House or moving to a space on a licence at the Christian Street Centre. The organisation has been given 4 weeks from the date of the letter to confirm to the Council how they would like to proceed. Third Sector Team officers contacted the organisation on the 9th February 2017 reminding the Group that it is a condition of their MSG that they enter into an appropriate property arrangement and that given the delay in a premises agreement being signed, this must be confirmed within the four week deadline or the Group will have their engagement with the MSG programme terminated.

Recommendation 1 – It is recommended that the Children Education Group be given until the expiry of the four week period, as detailed in the Asset Management letter of 16th January, to confirm their intention to enter into an appropriate premises agreement. Failure to do so will result in the group being removed from the Grants programme.

3.3 Bethnal Green Weightlifting Club

The council's Asset Management Team issued the organisation with a letter dated the 30th January 2017 detailing the council's intention to serve a notice under S25 which will give six months' notification in terminating their tenancy. A written submission was sent to the Council on the 7th February 2017 stating that the organisation has always been willing to negotiate a lease and to pay rent, however discussions with the organisation has centred on the organisation not being able to pay the full market rate for the premises.

Recommendation 2 – It is recommended that BGWLC be given four weeks from the date of the letter issued by the council's Asset

Management Team to agree to enter into an appropriate property arrangement or be removed from the Grants programme.

3.4 <u>Black Women's Health and Family Support (Russia Lane)</u>

The organisation has confirmed their willingness to enter into an appropriate property arrangement with the council. Heads of Terms were issued to the organisation on the 1st February 2017.

The Council is proposing the grant of a new lease for the first floor at 82 Russia Lane, London, E2 9LU to Black Women's Health and Family Support for a three-year term or five-year, commencing on 1st April 2014, at an annual rent of £25,000 per annum.

The Council's proposal has been raised as a concern by the Black Women's Health and Family Support as it will backdate the rental charge of £25,000 per annum for the previous 2 years. The organisation has not previously paid rent and therefore did not included rent in its MSG funding application.

Further work is being done to reach an agreed position on the lease. An updated position will be provided at the March Grants Determination (Cabinet) Sub-Committee meeting.

Recommendation 3 – It is recommended that the current Red performance ratings allocated due to the premises issues are considered separately for the purposes of the MSG payments. It is recommended that whilst the premises agreement is being finalised, the quarterly MSG payment is paid to the organisation monthly in arrears (rather than quarterly in advance), subject to satisfactory MSG performance ratings.

3.5 Age UK (Russia Lane)

Age UK have also confirmed their willingness to enter into an appropriate property arrangement. Lease Heads of Term were sent to the organisation on 9th February 2017 for the organisations comments.

The Council is proposing the grant of a new lease for the second floor at 82 Russia Lane, London, E2 9LU to Age UK for a three-year or five-year term, commencing on 1st April 2014, at an annual rent of £25,000 per annum.

The Council's proposal has been raised as a concern as it will backdate the rental charge of £25,000 per annum for the previous 2 years. The organisation has not previously paid rent and therefore did not included rent in its MSG funding application.

Further work is being done to reach an agreed position on the lease. An updated position will be provided at the March Grants Determination (Cabinet) Sub-Committee meeting.

Recommendation 4 – It is recommended that the current Red performance ratings allocated due to the premises issues are considered separately for the purposes of the MSG payments. It is recommended that whilst the premises agreement is being finalised, the quarterly MSG payment is paid to the organisation monthly in arrears (rather than quarterly in advance), subject to satisfactory MSG performance ratings.

3.6 Pollyanna Training Theatre (Wapping TRA)

The Council's Asset Management Team will be terminating the Tenancy at Will with the Wapping TRA, a letter to this regard was sent out on the 6th February 2017. In addition to this a letter will also be going to Pollyanna Training Theatre issuing them with a Tenancy at Will in the interim and for a maximum of 6 months. At the same time it is expected that Heads of Terms will be agreed with the organisation with a view to granting them a lease within the next 6 months.

Recommendation 5 – It is recommended that the current Red performance ratings allocated due to the premises issues are considered separately for the purposes of the MSG payments. It is recommended that whilst the premises agreement is being finalised, the quarterly MSG payment is paid to the organisation monthly in arrears (rather than quarterly in advance), subject to satisfactory MSG performance ratings.

3.7 As set out in the report to the January 17th meeting, an audit of all MSG projects being delivered from Council buildings (whether as the main delivery site or an outreach site) was undertaken. The purpose of this exercise was to provide full assurance in that all MSG recipients were meeting the premises condition for grants. As part of the exercise, Officers in the Third Sector Team have been gathering evidence of agreements between organisations and premises that they are using. Organisations based in buildings which the Council has an interest in are being prioritised as part of this piece of work. To increase assurance, the Council's Asset Management Team is also verifying the evidence that has been received from the relevant organisations.

It needs to be noted that for outreach sites the exercise has demonstrated that although there may be no formal written agreement in place, evidence has been gathered from organisations to confirm they have permission to use the premises in question.

This evidence ranges from email confirmation from the site managers, letters confirming arrangements, evidence of payments made for room bookings etc.

It should be noted that in some cases the provision is as simple as a table in the foyer of an Idea store, use of a football pitch at Mile End Leisure Centre, use of a playground in a School etc. The council's Asset Management Team is reviewing the evidence supplied and if necessary and recommended by Asset Management, a formal written agreement will be obtained. An update report will be provided at the Grants Determination (Cabinet) Sub Committee meeting on 28th March 2017.

Recommendation 6 – in light of the on-going premises/MSG work and given each organisation's commitment in providing evidence of their current premises arrangements it is recommended that MSG payments should continue to be released subject to satisfactory performance ratings (unless the organisation is detailed below).

The audit identified 23 other organisations which required further verification in terms of their arrangements for the Council buildings that they were using. From this list of 23, there were three that required further review; these are detailed below with updates:

3.8 <u>DeafPlus</u>

Further clarity was required on the organisation using the REAL offices (Jack Dash House) as an outreach site as this is a Council building. The organisation has however confirmed that they are not using the REAL offices.

Recommendation 7 – It is recommended that MSG payments should continue to be released to DeafPlus subject to satisfactory performance ratings.

3.9 Limehouse Welfare Association

The organisation uses the Harford Street Multi-centre as an outreach site. Further work has identified that they are invoiced by the Council for this use. In addition, there is also an agreement between the organisation and the Council when the organisation was relocated to the Harford Street Multi-centre further to LIFRA hall being demolished – this move took place in November 2011. The organisation was previously based at LIFRA Hall. In light of this MSG payments can continue to be released to the organisation subject to satisfactory performance ratings.

Recommendation 8 – It is recommended that MSG payments should continue to be released to the Limehouse Welfare Association subject to satisfactory performance ratings.

3.10 Splash Play

The organisation uses the St Vincents (TRA) Porta Cabin as an outreach site. Further work has identified that they have an agreement in place for this use. In light of this, MSG payments can continue to be released to the organisation subject to satisfactory performance ratings.

Recommendation 9 – It is recommended that MSG payments should continue to be released to Splash Play subject to satisfactory performance ratings.

3.11 In addition to the above, the ongoing work identified a further 5 organisations where additional checks were required on the addresses that they were based at and work was undertaken to provide confirmation whether they met the property conditions. Four of these identified no issues, however the position regarding one organisation, Our Base is set out below:

3.12 Our Base LTD

The organisation is based at the community space at 16 Goulston Street which is owned by the London Metropolitan University and was leased to LBTH on the 13th April 2011 for 125 years. It was identified on the 6th February 2017 that the organisation does not currently have an appropriate agreement in place for the use of the building. The Third Sector Team and Asset Management will start discussions with the organisation to resolve this and a full update will be produced for the Grants Determination Sub-Committee meeting on the 28th March 2017

Recommendation 10 – It is recommended that payment to Our Base LTD be suspended until the organisation enters into an appropriate property agreement with the Council for the use of 16 Goulston Street. That Asset Management enter into negotiations with the organisation for the development of an appropriate property agreement.

3.13 Bromley by Bow Centre – Atlee Centre

We are presently awaiting confirmation of the organisation's use of the Atlee Centre as an outreach site.

Recommendation 11 – It is recommended that payments to Bromley by Bow Centre be suspended until the organisation provides confirmation of the organisations use of the Atlee Centre.

3.14 Betar Bangla

We are presently awaiting confirmation of the organisation's use of 4 - 8 Sutton Street as their main delivery site.

Recommendation 12 – It is recommended that payments to Betar Bangla be suspended until the organisation provides confirmation of the organisations use of 4-8 Sutton Street.

3.15 Wadajir Somali Community Centre

We are presently awaiting confirmation of the organisation's use of the Teviot Community Hall as their main delivery site.

Recommendation 13 – It is recommended that payments to Wadajir Somali Community Centre be suspended until the organisation provides confirmation of the organisations use of the Teviot Community Hall.

3.16 In addition to premises related issues, the RAG status of a number of organisations has been reviewed as a result of the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel on 9th February 2017. This was the second meeting of the panel which includes all Monitoring Officers, the CVS and for the first time, the groups who were performance rated Amber were invited along to discuss performance. The projects affected are detailed below:

3.17 <u>St Giles Trust – Gamechangers</u>

The Gamechangers Project works with families with serious and complex issues, particularly those who just fall short of meeting the criteria for Family Intervention Project, Troubled Families and Children's Social Services. The project also supports and sustains referred cases made to other agencies such as Spotlight Centre, Streets of Growth, Street Pastors, Rapid Response, Youth Offending Team and Lifeline. The organisation participates in the monthly Gangs Risk Matrix meetings to identify children and young people who may be affected by gang activity. Gamechangers provides interventions and partnership working within the 3 Tower Hamlets Pupil Referral Units at Harpley Inclusion Support Centre, Mile End; Third Base, Bow and Tommy Flowers Centre, Wapping. Gamechangers provides home support service and mentoring matches, one to one support, information and advice workshops to ensure positive engagement in education, training and employment.

As at the 26th January 2017, the organisation was rated Amber. The organisations October – December 2016 monitoring returns stated that the project has under-performed by 50% on its outputs for this quarter. The organisation reported that this was due to 3 key staff changes and the winter weather. The Grants Officer scheduled a site monitoring visit to St Giles on 1 February to review relevant documentation as well as to discuss drawing up an action plan to increase the levels of participation. The Interim Project Manager in an email of 25 January 2017 wrote that "I have reviewed the report for Q3 based on what you have said, and I think it is possible that I have under-reported on some outputs".

At the Grants Review Panel meeting The Grants Officer reported that during the site monitoring visit on 1 February to review the outputs and related documentation, it was clear that the project had under-reported its outputs for October-December 2016. Some of reasons are as follows:

not including service users who had previously accessed the service

- not including one to one support with families
- the impact on reporting performance and the staff turnover issues

Representatives from St Giles elaborated on the progress being made by the project.

The panel considered the representations and concluded that Gamechangers be classified as Green for this period.

Recommendation 14 – It is recommended that outstanding payments be released to the organisation as a result of the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel assessment that the St Giles Trust – Gamechangers organisation be classified as having a Green performance rating.

3.18 Cubitt Town Bangladeshi Cultural Association

The project provides mother tongue classes to students, supplementary education and homework support, organise cultural events for the community and to also arrange educational visits for the students. Sessions run Thursday and Friday. All the classes will take place at St. Luke's Primary School between 5pm and 7pm.

The organisation reported under performance in the period. On closer examination it appears that there are valid reasons for this. In particular they are struggling to get users onto the project around the winter period. The main reason for this is that the service is provided in the evening between 5pm and 7pm and as it is dark during these hours, parents find it difficult to bring their children to the session.

At the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel the grant officer outlined his findings at the MSG Panel Review Meeting. The group explained the reasons for the underperformance, explaining that they only receive £2,222 a year and are run by volunteers. It was also made clear that the tutors are provided by the Community Language Service and the group has exceeded in students achievements in examination results.

The Panel considered all representations and agreed the following:

- The grants officer will continue to work closely with the organisation and assist them in proposing a Significant Variation to the project for consideration. The variation should take into account the difficulty the organisation faces during the winter period and explore how outcomes may be achieved by rebalancing attendance across the whole of the academic year. It was agreed that the target outputs delivery time line will be reconfigured, with higher numbers of attendees in the spring and summer periods and lower in the winter period.
- The organisation will be referred to THCVS for support.

Recommendation 15 – It is recommended that in light of the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel assessment, the Cubitt Town Bangladeshi Cultural Association project should remain Amber performance rated for this period.

3.19 Somali Parent's Children and Play – Somali Women's Engagement Forum

This project aims to develop Somali women as leaders who can speak for the interests of their community and promotes community cohesion to help build strong and resilient community. Activities include weekly sessions, coffee/discussion events with women from other communities volunteering and supporting the women with community engagement. Somali Parent's Children and Play continues to make significant progress towards catching up on previous unmet outputs. A timetable of increased activity continues to be in place to support this. The project was put on amber as there was still progress to be made in delivering some elements of the project including an event that was delayed from the start of term of the grant. The expectation is that the organisation will achieve a Green rating by the end of March 2017.

At the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel meeting the Somali Parent's Children and Play stated they felt the Amber rating was not justified. The organisation stated that the Somali Women attending feel more confident because they respond to individual need. The organisation raised several concerns including what they felt was conflicting information on their performance provided by the grants officer to their organisation and their disappointment at the proposed performance ratings. The organisation was advised that the Service Manager will meet with them to discuss their concerns.

The panel agreed that the Amber performance rating would be reviewed by the grants officer together with an independent grants officer for added assurance.

This review took place on 9th February and the outcome was that the appropriate performance rating was Amber.

Recommendation 16: Following the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Panel considerations and the further Officer performance review subsequently undertaken, it is recommended that the Somali Parent's Children and Play – Somali Womens engagement Forum project should remain Amber performance rated for this period.

3.20 EC Lighthouse

EC Lighthouse School classes take place on Saturdays (10 am - 5 pm). They teach Lithuanian language, history, dance, drama, music. The school has been awarded a Silver Award in the Quality Framework for Supplementary School and has won the British Academy Schools Language Awards. Students participate in local and international projects.

The organisation reported underperformance on two outputs relating to the number of beneficiaries accessing the service. However, further work undertaken revealed this was due to under reporting on these target outputs. The officer verified actual targets achieved in the Quarter.

The officer presented the facts to the Panel and explained that the project updated actual figures are within the Green RAG rating. Consequently, the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel agreed that performance for the current monitoring periods should be Green rated.

Recommendation 17: It is recommended that any outstanding payments be released to EC Lighthouse as a result of the Mainstream Grants Spotlight Review Panel assessment that the organisation be classified as having a Green performance rating.

4. COMMENTS OF THE CHIEF FINANCE OFFICER

4.1. Comments of the Chief Financial Officer are contained within the main report.

5. LEGAL COMMENTS

5.1. Legal comments are set out in the main report, to which this report is an addendum. Recommendations made in this report that are not in the main report, are ones which can be agreed by the sub-committee.

6. ONE TOWER HAMLETS CONSIDERATIONS

6.1. These are set out in the main report

7. BEST VALUE (BV) IMPLICATIONS

7.1. These are set out in the main report

8. SUSTAINABLE ACTION FOR A GREENER ENVIRONMENT

8.1 These are set out in the main report

9. RISK MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS

9.1 These are set out in the main report

10. CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION IMPLICATIONS

10.1 These are set out in the main report

11. SAFEGUARDING IMPLICATIONS

Linked Reports, Appendices and Background Documents

Linked Report

 MSG Project Performance Report – Period 5 – October to December 2016

Appendices

NONE

Background Documents – Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Access to Information)(England) Regulations 2012

None

Officer contact details for documents:

 Steve Hill, Head of Benefits Services Telephone Number: 0207 364 7252 Steve.Hill@towerhamlets.gov.uk